United Nations A/HRC/59/NGO/151



Distr.: General 13 June 2025

English only

Human Rights Council

Fifty-ninth session
16 June–11 July 2025
Agenda item 3
Promotion and protection of all human rights, civil, political, economic, social and cultural rights, including the right to development

Written statement* submitted by The Palestinian Return Centre Ltd, a non-governmental organization in special consultative status

The Secretary-General has received the following written statement which is circulated in accordance with Economic and Social Council resolution 1996/31.

[25 May 2025]





^{*} Issued as received, in the language of submission only.

Educational Genocide in Palestine: Systematic Attacks on the Right to Learn Under Israeli Occupation

Introduction:

Education is a fundamental right enshrined in international covenants. In Palestine, however, this right is obstructed by structural and systematic barriers imposed by Israeli occupation policies, which extend beyond the military sphere to all aspects of life, including education.

The Palestinian education system has long been a direct target of occupation policies aimed at dismantling societal structures and restricting national development, culminating in the widespread destruction of educational infrastructure during the Gaza offensive.

This report highlights the severe violations against education in the occupied Palestinian territories, including the deliberate targeting of institutions and the suppression of academic freedoms—actions that amount to educational genocide and form part of broader policies of ethnic cleansing and systematic breaches of international law.

The Reality of Education Under Occupation:

Education is one of the fundamental rights that nations strive to preserve and develop in pursuit of a better future. However, this right in Palestine faces numerous challenges imposed by the Israeli occupation.(1) These challenges are not incidental, but rather form part of a strategy aimed at asserting control and dominance over the Palestinian people, in a manner that serves the political objectives of the occupying authorities and reinforces their settlement projects in the occupied Palestinian territories.(2)

These challenges and obstacles imposed by the occupation are manifested through a series of repressive practices, including restrictions on movement due to the widespread military checkpoints across the West Bank, the demolition of schools, and the arrest of teachers and students.(3)

This policy also includes imposing restrictions on virtual education on the one hand, and isolating the Palestinian education sector from the rest of the world on the other, by limiting access to Palestinian content on the internet.(4) It also includes restrictions on the entry of international academics and students into the Palestinian territories, while imposing similar obstacles that prevent Palestinian academics and students from traveling abroad, which negatively affects the development and quality of the education sector.(5)

These policies are not limited to targeting the educational infrastructure, but also extend to the core of the educational process itself. For decades, the occupation authorities have worked to undermine the Palestinians' will to pursue education through multiple interventions, most notably the imposition of modifications to educational curricula, especially in schools in the city of Jerusalem, where this intervention reaches its peak in a manner that serves colonial interests and undermines national identity and Palestinian presence.(6)

These policies are clearly manifested in the city of Jerusalem, where educational institutions, especially UNRWA schools, are under attack. Six schools were documented to have been evacuated in May 2025, forcing 800 students to leave their classrooms.(7) This comes after the occupation authorities passed laws aiming to terminate the agency's operations in East Jerusalem, in violation of the rights of Palestinian refugees and in an attempt to criminalize humanitarian aid.(8) Such laws also constitute a breach of the United Nations Charter and the relevant obligations stipulated in international law.(9)

In the same context of attacks on educational institutions affiliated with UNRWA, the Gaza Strip has witnessed, over a period of 19 months, direct and deliberate targeting of UNRWA schools. Not only did education cease in these institutions, but they were also transformed into shelters for the displaced. Despite this, the Israeli army continued bombing these schools, resulting in their destruction and the killing of large numbers of displaced persons who had sought refuge there.(10) These practices fall within what is referred to as educational genocide, which aims to comprehensively destroy the Palestinian education system.(11)

Education in the Context of Gaza Genocide:

The genocide and ethnic cleansing crimes committed by the occupation authorities in both the Gaza Strip and the West Bank have resulted in violations of all rights, including the right to education. Since the beginning of the aggression on Gaza, the Israeli army has deliberately destroyed the infrastructure of educational institutions, leading to a complete halt of the educational process.(12) The Israeli army has also committed war crimes and crimes against humanity, including the assassination and arrest of students, teachers, and academics.(13)

The gravity of these violations is reflected in the shocking figures that document the scale of human and material losses inflicted on the education sector. In terms of material damage, the Israeli army completely destroyed 143 schools and universities and partially damaged 366 others. As a result, more than 785,000 students have been deprived of education. As for human losses, more than 13,000 students, 800 teachers and education staff, and 150 scientists and researchers have been killed.(14)

By the end of 2022 and the beginning of 2023, the number of students in the Gaza Strip reached approximately 684,943 students, including 597,722 in schools and 87,221 in higher education institutions.(15) From October 7, 2023, to May 2025, the Israeli war machine targeted more than 13,000 students — approximately 2% of the total student population. On a daily average, the occupation forces assassinated about 22 students per day during this period, in a blatant violation of the rights to education and to life.(16)

Before October 7, 2023, there were 752 operating schools in the Gaza Strip,(17) and 17 universities and colleges.(18) Since the beginning of the aggression until May 2025, educational institutions have been subjected to widespread destruction. Given that universities account for less than 3% of these institutions, it can be estimated that the vast majority of the affected institutions are schools — around 140 schools were completely destroyed, and approximately 358 schools were partially damaged.(19) It has been documented that 95% of all schools in the Gaza Strip were affected.(20)

Conclusion:

What the education sector in Palestine is being subjected to cannot be considered mere collateral damage of conflict, but rather a direct result of systematic policies aimed at undermining the right to education and rendering the entire educational process nearly impossible. These policies also seek to weaken Palestinian national identity and deprive future generations of the tools of awareness, knowledge, and development. The repeated targeting of educational infrastructure, the assassination of students and teachers, and the imposition of restrictions on curricula and academic mobility all constitute flagrant violations of international humanitarian law, and fall within what can be described as educational genocide.

In light of this reality, it is imperative to act urgently and within a broad framework to protect the education sector in Palestine. This includes establishing an independent investigative committee into Israeli violations, providing international protection for educational institutions, lifting restrictions imposed on students, teachers, and curricula, supporting efforts of reconstruction and psychological and educational rehabilitation, and ensuring that these violations are reflected in reports by relevant international bodies as part of policies of ethnic cleansing and genocide.

⁽¹⁾ Tasneem Sa'abneh, "The Reality of Education in Palestine: Challenges and Hopes", (15 April 2025), Amad Media, https://n9.cl/roie6p

⁽²⁾ Dr. Amal Abu Hneish, "Systematic Israeli Practices Against the Palestinian Educational System ",

⁽¹⁸ December 2024), https://pal-ea.com/ojs/index.php/edu/article/view/175/386

⁽⁴⁾ Sundus Hammad, "Education Under Occupation: A Right or a Privilege?", (16 January 2024), Institute for Palestine Studies, https://n9.cl/06360

(5) UN ESCWA, "Restrictions on Trade in Educational and Health Services in the State of Palestine: Reality and Prospects for Reform", (Beirut: 2023), p. 32,

https://www.unescwa.org/sites/default/files/pubs/pdf/restrictions-trade-educational-health-services-palestine-arabic.pdf

(6) Dr. Khaled Ahmad Da'mous, "Occupational Practices Toward Palestinian Education", (30 December 2023), https://aqsaonline.org/BlogPosts/Details/d02b615b-fd26-42de-9262-6cd8e4e0e061 (7) UN, "UNRWA Condemns the Raiding and Forced Closure of Its Schools in East Jerusalem", (8 May 2025),

https://news.un.org/ar/story/2025/05/1141366

(8) Amnesty, "Israel/OPT: Law to Ban UNRWA Amounts to Criminalization of Humanitarian Aid", (29 October 2024),

https://www.amnesty.org/ar/latest/news/2024/10/israel-opt-law-to-ban-unrwa-amounts-to-criminalization-of-humanitarian-aid

(9) UN, "Following Adoption of Two Israeli Laws Regarding UNRWA, Secretary-General Urges Israel to Uphold Its Obligations: 'UNRWA Is Indispensable'', (28 October 2024), https://news.un.org/ar/story/2024/10/1136101

(10) UN Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights, "Assault on Children: UN Experts Condemn Renewed Attacks on UNRWA Schools in Gaza and East Jerusalem," May 20, 2025. https://www.ohchr.org/en/press-releases/2025/05/assault-children-un-experts-condemn-renewed-attacks-unrwa-schools-gaza-and

(11) UN, "UN Experts Warn of 'Educational Genocide' in Gaza", (8 April 2024), https://news.un.org/ar/story/2024/04/1130171

(12) Hala Ali and Firas Jabir, "The Reality of Inclusive Schools Under the Genocidal War on the Gaza Strip", (March 2024), https://n9.cl/nujol

(13) Sawsan Abdel Jalil Al-Arouri, "The Reality of School Education in the Gaza Strip and the Support Needed During and After the War to Restore Education: https://pal-

ea.com/ojs/index.php/edu/article/view/97

(14) Gaza's Government Media Office (via Telegram channel), "An Update on the Key Statistics of the Genocidal War— Day 580)", (8 May 2025),

https://t.me/mediagovps/3623

(15) See: Palestinian Central Bureau of Statistics (PCBS) Data for 2022–2023,

https://www.pcbs.gov.ps/postar.aspx?lang=ar&ItemID=4396

(16) Analysis prepared by the Palestinian Return Centre (PRC).

(18) Palestinian Central Bureau of Statistics (PCBS), "Distribution of Higher Education Institutions in Palestine by Type and Region in the Academic Year 2020/2021", (2021),

https://www.pcbs.gov.ps/Portals/_Rainbow/Documents/Higher_Education_2020_01A.html

(19) Analysis prepared by the Palestinian Return Centre (PRC).

(20) UN Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights, "Assault on Children", (20 May 2025).